

Western Washington University Western CEDAR

WWU Graduate School Collection

WWU Graduate and Undergraduate Scholarship

Summer 2023

Trophic transfer of metals from seaweed to shellfish in an aquaculture system

Sophia Boyd Western Washington University, sophialboyd@gmail.com

Follow this and additional works at: https://cedar.wwu.edu/wwuet

Part of the Environmental Sciences Commons

Recommended Citation

Boyd, Sophia, "Trophic transfer of metals from seaweed to shellfish in an aquaculture system" (2023). *WWU Graduate School Collection*. 1232. https://cedar.wwu.edu/wwuet/1232

This Masters Thesis is brought to you for free and open access by the WWU Graduate and Undergraduate Scholarship at Western CEDAR. It has been accepted for inclusion in WWU Graduate School Collection by an authorized administrator of Western CEDAR. For more information, please contact westerncedar@wwu.edu.

Trophic transfer of metals from seaweed to shellfish in an aquaculture system

By

Sophia L. Boyd

Accepted in Partial Completion of the Requirements for the Degree Master of Science

ADVISORY COMMITTEE

Dr. Kathryn Van Alstyne, PI

Dr. Ruth Sofield, Co-PI

Dr. Brian Bingham

GRADUATE SCHOOL

David L. Patrick, Dean

Master's Thesis

In presenting this thesis in partial fulfillment of the requirements for a master's degree at Western Washington University, I grant to Western Washington University the non-exclusive royalty-free right to archive, reproduce, distribute, and display the thesis in any and all forms, including electronic format, via any digital library mechanisms maintained by WWU.

I represent and warrant this is my original work, and does not infringe or violate any rights of others. I warrant that I have obtained written permissions from the owner of any third party copyrighted material included in these files.

I acknowledge that I retain ownership rights to the copyright of this work, including but not limited to the right to use all or part of this work in future works, such as articles or books.

Library users are granted permission for individual, research and non-commercial reproduction of this work for educational purposes only. Any further digital posting of this document requires specific permission from the author.

Any copying or publication of this thesis for commercial purposes, or for financial gain, is not allowed without my written permission.

Sophia L. Boyd

August 4th, 2023

Trophic transfer of metals from seaweed to shellfish in an aquaculture system

A Thesis Presented to The Faculty of Western Washington University

In Partial Fulfillment Of the Requirements for the Degree Master of Science

> by Sophia L. Boyd August 2023

Abstract

Seafood, including fish, shellfish, and seaweed, are an important source of nutrients that could meet some of the increasing demand for food globally. In addition to nutrients, chemical contaminants can also be acquired from the environment by primary producers. Seaweeds take up a variety of inorganic and organic contaminants, including metals, that may pose risks to human health. Through trophic transfer, organisms can accumulate elevated levels of contaminants from consuming lower trophic-level organisms. Since particulate organic matter, including seaweed detritus, is a food source for filter-feeding bivalves, contaminants present in seaweed could transfer to shellfish via ingestion. The purpose of my work was to investigate: 1) if seaweeds used in local co-culture operations are accumulating metals, 2) if there is evidence for the transfer of metals from seaweeds to shellfish, and 3) which of these metals are in high enough concentrations to pose human health risks. Given that seaweeds hyperaccumulate metals and bivalves consume particulate matter, we hypothesize that it is possible for the bivalves in co-culture systems with seaweed to have higher metal concentrations than would otherwise be expected and increase risk to human consumers. We conducted both laboratory-based bioaccumulation and feeding experiments, as well as field studies at two sites in the Puget Sound. Results of the bioaccumulation experiment showed that kelp can hyperaccumulate at least three metals (cadmium [Cd], chromium [Cr], and zinc [Zn]). Bioconcentration factors (BCF; L/kg) for Cd, Cr, and Zn were 4.97, 7.32, and 49.5, respectively, indicating that hyperaccumulation occurred (BCF>1). Results of the oyster feeding experiment did not demonstrate transfer of metals from kelp to shellfish, however, questions about ingestion of the kelp disallow us from concluding that the metals cannot be transferred from seaweed to oysters. Evidence that metals are being transferred to shellfish in the types of co-culture operations that currently exist in Washington State, at this point, is not well substantiated. Results of the field studies indicate elevated levels of Cd and copper (Cu) at the IMTA facility in ovsters, but no human health-based exceedances in seaweeds or mussels at either site. These risks can be mitigated by reducing consumption rates. To be protective of human health, a new consumption rate was calculated to be 140 g wet weight per week based on the concentrations of Cd

exceeding the screening level. Further work needs to be done to provide a better understanding of the uptake of kelp particulates by oysters and whether this could result in a transfer of metals.

Acknowledgements

This project was supported by a grant from the Department of Natural Resources to Western Washington University (Interagency Agreement No. AQD-93-099561).

Many thanks to Dr.'s Ruth Sofield and Kathryn Van Alstyne for their support and guidance throughout this process. Thanks to Kyle Mikkelsen and Dr. Montaño for their instruction on ICP-MS instrumentation, and Dr. Brian Bingham for his expertise and for bringing me into the graduate program. I would also like to thank the workers at the IMTA facility for assisting with collections of seaweed and shellfish, and Holly Suther, Cameron Smith, and Maia Dykstra for field and laboratory assistance. Finally, thank you to the staff at the Shannon Point Marine Center for providing support for the mesocosm experiments.

Table of Contents

Abstractiv
Acknowledgements
List of Appendices
List of Tablesviii
List of Figures
Introduction
Seafood Consumption1
Benefits and Problems with Aquaculture
Chemical Contaminants in Seafood
Seaweed/Bivalve IMTA and Metal Contaminants
Methods
Field Measurements
Mesocosm Experiments
Sample Processing and Analysis 10 Chemical Analyses 10 Bioconcentration Factor (BCF) Calculations 11 Screening Level Calculations 11
Results and Discussion
Are seaweeds used in local co-culture operations accumulating metals?
Is there evidence for the transfer of these metals from seaweeds to shellfish, particularly in IMTA systems?
Which metals in seaweed and shellfish are high enough to pose human health risks?
Conclusions
Literature Cited
Appendix A

List of Appendices

Appendix A	39
rppendix 11	5)

List of Tables

Table 1. Metals concentrations (mean \pm 1SD; n=3) in kelp (<i>S. latissima</i>) in the bioaccumulation experiment. ND: below detection. Amounts of metals added to each treatment are given in Table A7 17
Table 2. BCF (L/kg) from seaweeds in this study and the literature. Metals concentrations in kelp (<i>S. latissima</i> corresponding to Treatment Codes for this study are given in Table 1
Table 3. Means, medians and ranges of metals concentrations from composited samples of kelp (<i>S. latissima</i>), oysters (<i>C. gigas</i>), and mussels (<i>Mytilus</i> sp.) collected at IMTA. Data are summaries of four measurements, each collected at different dates from Feb to Apr 2022. Because these were composited samples, only a single replicate was obtained for each species on each date
Table 4. Metal concentrations of kelp (S. latissima) and oysters (C. gigas; mg/kg DW) collected fromIMTA from Jan to May 2023. Bold indicates concentrations above screening levels. Replicates are themedian of the samples collected from each date.28
Table 5. Metal concentrations of sea lettuce (U. fenestrata) and mussels (Mytilus sp.; mg/kg DW)collected from Penn Cove site from Oct 2022 to Apr 2023. Bold indicates concentrations above screeninglevels. Replicates are the median of the samples collected from each date.29
List of Figures
Figure 1. Experimental design of oyster mesocosm experiment. Three sea tables labeled A, B, and C were set up in the above configuration with 6 oysters per mesocosm. Mesocosms consisted of an <i>Isochrysis</i> Only control and an Ambient Kelp control, and Metals Treatments groups included kelp with low, medium, and high concentrations of metals
Figure 2 (a-d). Measured a) Cd, b) Cr, c) Pb, and d) Zn concentrations in kelp (<i>S. latissima</i> ; (mg/kg wet weight of kelp) after 48 hours of exposure as a function of measured metals concentrations in the media (mg/L) in laboratory mesocosm experiments. Blue lines are linear regressions
Figure 3(a-c). Metal concentrations (mg/kg) of a) Cr, b) Cu, and c) Zn in kelp (<i>S. latissima</i>) from IMTA obtained in 2023. Black dashed lines indicate when kelp was harvested. Black dots indicate outliers (points beyond 1.5x the inter-quartile range). Residual kelp remained for one sampling period after harvesting. 19
Figure 4. Metal concentrations (mg/kg) of Cd (left), Cu (center), and Zn (right) in oysters (C. gigas) from IMTA obtained in 2023. Kelp (S. latissima) was present within the black dashed lines. A is "before kelp were present"; B is "while kelp were present"; and C is "after kelp were present"
Figure 5. Concentration of Cd (left), Cr (center), and Zn (right) in oyster (C. gigas) tissue (mg/kg) 22
Figure 6. Carbon and nitrogen isotope ratios of <i>Isochrysis</i> , kelp (<i>S. latissima</i>), and oysters (<i>C. gigas</i>) fed Ambient kelp control and Isochrysis only controls and metals-treated kelp. Control1 = <i>Isochrysis</i> only, Control2 = Ambient Kelp Control. Kelp represents ambient, low, medium, and high metals treatments. 24

List of Abbreviations and Acronyms

ARL: Acceptable Risk Level **BCF: Bioconcentration Factor** BW: Body Weight **CR:** Consumption Rate CRM: Certified Reference Material **DL:** Detection Limit **DNR:** Department of Natural Resources DW: Dry Weight EPA: Environmental Protection Agency IAA: Interagency Agreement ICP-MS: Inductively Coupled Plasma Mass Spectrometry IMTA: Integrated Multi-Trophic Aquaculture **IRIS:** Integrated Risk Information System FAO: Food and Agricultural Administration LOQ: Limit of Quantitation NOAA: National Oceanic and Atmospheric Administration POM: Particulate Organic Matter RfD: Reference Dose SAM: Stormwater Action Monitoring SPMC: Shannon Point Marine Center SL: Screening Level TMF: Trace Metal Free TMG: Trace Metal Grade USDA: United States Department of Agriculture USDHHS: United States Department of Health and Human Services WDFW: Washington Department of Fish and Wildlife WW: Wet Weight WWU: Western Washington University

Introduction

Seafood Consumption

As the global human population continues to rise, there is increased demand for food around the world (Godfray et al., 2010; Guillen et al., 2019). Seafood, including fish, shellfish, and seaweed, are an important source of nutrients that could meet some of this demand. For example, to meet daily protein requirements, the United States Department of Agriculture (USDA) and United States Department of Health and Human Services (USDHHS) recommend 8-15 oz/week of seafood for the average adult consuming a 2000 calorie/day diet (USDA and USDHHS, 2020). Although fish are a well-known type of seafood, seaweed and shellfish are also major contributors to the global food market.

Seaweed can be high in vitamins, minerals, and protein (Wells et al., 2017). They are the only nonfish sources of natural omega-3 long-chain fatty acids and contain micronutrient minerals (e.g. iron, calcium, iodine, potassium, and selenium) as well as vitamins (especially A, C, and B-12; FAO, 2020). In addition, many produce bioactive natural products, such as alginates, fucoidans, and phlorotannins, that may have other health benefits (Cherry et al., 2019; Olasehinde et al., 2019).

Historically, seaweed has been used as a food source by many cultures. For example, Coast Salish and First Nation peoples traditionally consumed seaweed dried and toasted, cooked with clams and salmon eggs, or used as a high-value gift item (Turner et al., 2003, 2014; Gaydos et al., 2015). Additionally, seaweed plays an essential role in many Asian diets. For example, Japanese kelp (*Laminaria japonica*) is eaten dried or pickled as a healthy snack, while *nori* (*Pyropia* and *Porphyra* species) is used to wrap sushi (Marshall, 2020). More recently, seaweed has been sought after by chefs and high-end restaurants in pursuit of unique flavors (Allchin, 2017; Griffin and Warner, 2020). Harvested seaweeds are also used as a biofuel alternative to natural gas, bioplastic, fertilizer, fish feed, and in the pharmaceutical and cosmetics industries (Duarte et al., 2021; Marshall, 2020).

The value of seaweed in the US market has increased in recent years, reaching \$13.2 billion in 2018, with some sectors continuing to grow and develop as new technologies and uses for seaweed emerge

(FAO, 2020). Seaweed consumption globally was estimated to have grown 8% from 2004 to 2014 (FAO, 2016). Although it has stabilized or decreased slightly since 2014, much of that reduction has been attributed to lower production of tropical species in Southeast Asia. In temperate climates, however, the production of cold-water seaweed species is still increasing (FAO, 2020).

Seaweed consumed by humans or used for commercial purposes can be both cultivated in aquaculture operations or harvested from the wild. However, cultured seaweeds account for more than 95% of the seaweed market (FAO, 2020). In addition to being a source of seaweed for human use, seaweed aquaculture also has environmental benefits, including acting as a localized carbon sink to reduce acidification in close proximity to seaweed farms (Peabody, 2016; Chopin and Tacon, 2021) and a means of removing excess nutrients from coastal waters (Xiao et al., 2017).

Like seaweeds, shellfish, including bivalves such as clams, oysters, mussels, and scallops, offer significant nutritional benefits by providing amino acids, and beneficial fatty acids, while being low in total and saturated fat (Wright et al., 2018). They are also a source of vitamins, such as B₁₂, sodium, potassium, and iodine (Venugopal and Gopakumar, 2017), and are an alternative to land-based animals as a source of protein. As a result, certain communities rely on shellfish as a major part of their diet. One such community is the African country of Senegal, a developing nation heavily dependent on its coastal resources, that relies significantly on marine fish, mollusks, and shellfish consumption to meet 75% of its population's protein requirements (FAO, 2006). As another example, large deposits of clam shells on the coast of Canada suggest the significance of shellfish as a staple food source for Northwest Coast First Nations people for at least 5000 years (Cannon et al., 2008). More locally, tribal communities in the Pacific Northwest have traditionally relied on shellfish harvest as an integral part of their diet, though it is difficult to get an accurate estimate as tribal communities have been under- and misrepresented in consumption surveys (Donatuto and Harper, 2008).

As with seaweed, bivalves also provide environmental benefits. They are an important extractor species because they filter out waste and detritus and use it as food while cycling nutrients, generally increasing water quality (Kreeger et al., 2018). They also offer habitat in the form of hard shells and

structures for other plants and animals. Other ecosystem services provided include protection of coastline from storm surges, nursery habitats, and reduction of shoreline erosion (WA Sea Grant, 2015).

Benefits and Problems with Aquaculture

Farming seaweeds and bivalves has several advantages over wild harvesting. Aquaculture provides more control over production processes and improved market access. As a result, aquaculture has increased the availability of seaweeds and bivalves to regions that would otherwise have little or no access to them, generally at lower prices, resulting in enhanced nutrition and food safety (FAO, 2020). As described above, bivalve and seaweed aquaculture improves water quality by filtering harmful chemicals (Barrington et al., 2010; Boening, 1997; Kreeger et al., 2018), removing excess nutrients such as phosphorus and nitrogen (Xiao et al., 2017), and sequestering carbon dioxide (Dumbauld et al., 2009).

However, seaweed and bivalve aquaculture can also have negative physical and biological impacts on the surrounding environment. For example, the presence of lines and cages change the physical structure of the environment by modifying water flow, building up sediment, altering sediment grain size, and increasing organic content, which indirectly alters oxygen content and nitrogen cycling. These changes are particularly impactful in areas of low flow that lack regular flushing (Dumbauld et al., 2009). Biological impacts include introductions of non-native species (the aquaculture species themselves or hitchhikers), parasites, and diseases (McKindsey et al., 2007; Tano et al., 2015). As the aquaculture industry has continued to grow, a concerted effort has been made to increase sustainability and mitigate aquaculture's negative impacts (Klinger and Naylor, 2012).

Integrated multitrophic aquaculture (IMTA) is one way to mitigate the harmful environmental effects of growing seaweeds and bivalves, while optimizing production. IMTA systems can be defined by organisms from the same food web but occupying different trophic levels, such as seaweeds and bivalves, being grown together (Rosa et al., 2020). The primary producers can be part of the consumers' diet and, in turn, take up nutrients from the consumers' wastes.

Several studies have shown that seaweeds take up nutrients from shellfish. For example, the mussel *Mytilus trossulus* in the Baltic Sea stimulates the growth of seaweed (Kotta et al., 2009). In another example, when the red seaweed *Gracilaria lameneiformis* was cultivated in different ratios with the scallop *Chlamys farreri*, it acted as a carbon sink for the CO_2 that was released by the scallop (Han et al., 2013).

There is also evidence to support that seaweeds provide detritus for filter-feeding bivalves (Bustamante and Branch, 1996). The contribution of detritus to the diet of bivalves can be highly variable, ranging from 12-95% in blue mussels (*Mylitus edulis*) and Pacific oysters (*Crassostrea gigas*) (Hawkins et al., 2013). Furthermore, there is a negative correlation between phytoplankton abundance and ditritus, indicating that when phytoplankton is less available, such as in the winter (Xu et al., 2016), detritus is consumed more (Hawkins et al., 2013). Single-cell detritus from the green seaweed *Ulva* sp. can substitute for up to 50% of the microalgae in cultured *C. gigas* diets while maintaining their productivity (Omont et al., 2021), suggesting that seaweed detritus can provide a substantial amount of nutrients for filter-feeders. Similarly, the kelp *Saccharina japonica* provided much of the dietary intake of the scallop *Chlamys farreri* in an IMTA system in China (Xu et al., 2016).

Chemical Contaminants in Seafood

In addition to nutrients, chemical contaminants can also be acquired from the environment by primary producers. Seaweeds take up a variety of inorganic and organic contaminants that may pose risks to human health (Banach et al., 2020; Wells et al., 2017; Hahn et al., 2022). In the Salish Sea, these can include pesticides (e.g. DDTs), polychlorinated biphenyls (PCBs), polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons (PAHs), and polybrominated diphenyl ethers (PBDEs), and metals such as As, Cd, Hg, and Pb (Contreras-Portia et al., 2017; Hahn et al., 2022). For the purposes of this report, we will focus on metals, which are continually discharged into marine environments, are persistent, and could have health impacts for consumers (Balali-Mood et al., 2021; Stewart et al., 2021).

In the oceans, metals are normally found in low concentrations (Ash and Stone, 2003), but coastal systems tend to have higher concentrations due to natural and anthropogenic sources (Morillo et al., 2004),

including industrial effluents, automobile exhaust, wastes from incineration, and vehicle tire breakdown. Seaweeds hyperaccumulate both natural and anthropogenically sourced metals from their environment (Al-Shwafi and Rushdi, 2008; Sanchez-Quiles et al., 2017) and are commonly used as bioindicators of contaminated sites in coastal systems (Burger et al., 2007; Vasquez and Guerra, 1996).

Like seaweeds, bivalves can also contain contaminants. Bivalves are selective feeders that filter small particulate matter (Purroy et al., 2018), which can include seaweed, from the surrounding water. This particulate matter can be a source of both nutrition and contamination. Metal concentrations in bivalves tend to vary by location and are higher at sites with more people and more industry (Fowler and Oregioni, 1976; Wang et al., 2005). Concentrations also vary seasonally and with the animals' size and/or developmental stage; smaller shellfish generally have higher concentrations of metals because of the metal dilution effect, which means that as shellfish grow, the metals get less concentrated as long as they are not being exposed to higher levels (Bates et al., 2021). Metals can affect the shellfish shell structure and strength, growth, and reproductive success as well as cause an increase in immune responses (Ivanina et al., 2016; Chan and Wang, 2018; Wang et al., 2018; Stewart et al., 2021).

In the U.S. Salish Sea, bivalves have been routinely used to monitor contaminant concentrations as part of the National Oceanic and Atmospheric Administration (NOAA) Mussel Watch program and the Washington State Department of Fish and Wildlife's (WDFW) Mussel Monitoring program (Langness and West, 2022; Apeti et al., 2018). Under these programs, the metals As, Cd, Cu, Pb, Hg, and Zn are monitored biennially in the native mussel *Mytilus* sp. (Langness and West, 2022).

Seaweed/Bivalve IMTA and Metal Contaminants

Trophic transfer, or trophodynamics, can be defined as the way chemicals flow through trophic levels (Luomo and Rainbow, 2008). Through this process, organisms can accumulate elevated levels of contaminants from consuming lower trophic-level organisms. Since particulate organic matter, including seaweed detritus, is a food source for filter-feeding bivalves, contaminants present in seaweed could transfer to shellfish via ingestion.

The potential for changes in metals concentrations because of co-culturing bivalves with seaweed may increase health risks to the people that consume the bivalves. All organisms need a variety of trace metals to stabilize protein structures, facilitate electron transfer, and catalyze enzyme reactions. However, some metals in environmentally realistic concentrations can be harmful (Sarmiento et al., 2011). For example, Pb, Hg, and Cd can displace or substitute necessary trace metals, causing enzymes to malfunction (Ash and Stone, 2003). Examples of other effects of metals include disrupting liver function, carcinogenicity (Lasfer et al., 2007), increased autoimmunity, and neurological and psychological effects (Ali and Khan, 2019).

Given that seaweeds hyperaccumulate metals and bivalves consume particulate matter, we hypothesize that it is possible for the bivalves co-cultured in IMTA systems to have higher metal concentrations than would otherwise be expected and increase risk to human consumers. Here, we address the following questions:

- 1) Are seaweeds used in local co-culture operations accumulating these metals?
- 2) Is there evidence for the transfer of these metals from seaweeds to shellfish, particularly in IMTA systems?
- 3) Which metals in seaweed and shellfish are high enough to pose human health risks?

Methods

Field Measurements

To measure concentrations of metals in co-cultured seaweed and bivalves, we collected farm-grown oysters (*Crassostrea gigas*, n = 10 per collection), kelp (*Saccharina latissima*, n = 10 per collection), and wild mussels (*Mytilus* sp., n = 10-20 per collection) four times from February to April 2022 (Table A1) at the IMTA system in Hood Canal. Farmed kelp were obtained during the first three collections, which occurred before the kelp were harvested. Wild kelp near the IMTA system were collected during the 4th sampling event. In 2023, we collected biweekly samples of kelp (n = 5 per collection) and oysters (n = 10

per collection), at the IMTA system from January through May 2023. During the four collections at the IMTA system in 2022, we obtained filtered (45 μ m filter) and unfiltered water samples from approximately five cm below the waters surface.

In October of 2022, we established a second site at Penn Cove in the northwest corner of the embayment near Penn Cove Shellfish Farms on Whidbey Island, Washington. At this site, we collected *Ulva fenestrata* (n = 5) and 5-7 cm long mussels (*Mytilus* sp.; n = 8-10) monthly from the mid intertidal zone. All samples were taken to the Shannon Point Marine Center (SPMC), where they were stored at - 80°C for later processing. As of the writing of this thesis, these monthly collections are ongoing.

Mesocosm Experiments

Bioaccumulation of Metals by Kelp

To assess the bioaccumulation of metals by kelp and obtain information about metals concentrations for the subsequent trophic transfer experiment, a mesocosm experiment was set up at SPMC. Fifteen kelp (*Saccharina latissima*) were cut into roughly 10 x 10 cm pieces and divided equally among four buckets, each containing an aquarium bubbler and 12 L of f/2 medium (Guillard and Ryther, 1962). To acclimate the kelp, the buckets were placed into sea tables with seawater flowing around them from July 11th-July 18th, and the culture medium was changed every 3-4 days.

After the acclimation period, individual pieces of kelp were placed in 1 L plastic deli containers containing 800 mL of media designated as the control or metal treatments. The control medium was modified f/4 (Guillard and Ryther, 1962), made without the added trace metals. The four types of treatment media were made by adding zinc chloride, lead (II) perchlorate trihydrate, cadmium chloride, and potassium chromate to the modified f/4 (n = 3 per treatment; Table A2). After the kelp were added, the deli containers were covered with 50% shade cloth, and haphazardly distributed in three outdoor sea tables with ambient seawater (temperature =10.8°C on July 18) circulating around the outside of the containers. The kelp were kept in the control or treatment media for 48 hours from July $18^{th}-20^{th}$. At the end of the exposure, the kelp pieces were rinsed in filtered autoclaved seawater, weighed, and stored in pre-labeled trace-metal free

(TMF) tubes in a -80°C freezer overnight. The kelp pieces were then lyophilized and ground with a mixer/mill for 5 min in methacrylate vials, then kept in a -20° C freezer until they were processed and analyzed for metals. Filtered (45 µm) and unfiltered water samples were collected at the end of the exposure from each container. To simultaneously measure autogenic changes in metal concentrations (e.g., caused by metals adsorbing to the plastic containers), an autogenic control was set up (n = 3 per treatment level) as above except without kelp; filtered (45 µm) and unfiltered water samples were collected from each control container prior to and after the experiment. The water samples were acidified to 0.15% with trace metal grade (TMG) nitric acid (HNO₃) and stored at room temperature until analysis. Changes in metals from the beginning to the end of the exposure experiment in the autogenic controls were negligible (Table A3) and therefore autogenic metals loss was not considered further.

Trophic Transfer Experiments

To examine the potential for metals to be transferred from kelp to shellfish when POM generated by kelp is fed upon by shellfish, a second exposure to elevated seawater metals was conducted to generate metals-contaminated kelp using *S. latissima* collected off the Shannon Point Marine Center beach. Kelp were acclimated for three days in modified f/4 as described above. Post acclimation, 90-100 g of kelp were haphazardly placed into one of four buckets containing modified f/4 (ambient kelp) or f/4 with added metals described above (treatments). After 48 hours, kelp were collected and stored in TMF tubes in a -80° C freezer overnight before being lyophilized, ground, sieved to <150 µm, and refrozen at -20°C. We calculated nominal water concentrations of the four metals in mg/L based on the target measurements in algae. Oysters (n = 6 per mesocosm) obtained from the IMTA system on Aug 25, 2022, were put into 15 mesocosms (20 L plastic buckets) containing 1 µm filtered seawater (Figure 1). The oysters were elevated on plastic mesh platforms 2-3 cm below the water surface. Ambient seawater flowed around the buckets (seawater temperatures: 8/29: 12.4 °C, 9/6: 12.2 °C, 9/13: 11.6 °C). Upon arrival at the lab, an additional ten oysters were shucked and stored at -80 °C for metals analysis and considered for baseline metal levels. The oysters in the mesocosms were left to acclimate for 5 days and were fed daily. The food consisted of a mixture of kelp (0.06 g) and *Isochrysis* (0.18 g) soaked in 1 μ m filtered seawater immediately prior to feeding. The ratio of microalgae to macroalgae was based on protocols from Rato et al. (2018), and the mass of added feed was approximately 2-4% of the dry weight of an adult oyster as described in Helm et al. (2004).

After the acclimation period, mesocosms without aeration were haphazardly assigned to one of five daily feeding treatments (n = 3 per treatment): *Isochrysis Only* Control (0.24 g *Isochrysis*); *Ambient Kelp* Control (0.24 g *Isochrysis* and 0.06 g ambient kelp); and low, mid, or high *Metals Treatments* (0.24 g *Isochrysis* and 0.06 g metal-treated kelp). During this experiment, oysters were fed their respective diets for 14 days using a 60-mL Luer-lock syringe. Full water changes were done every 3-4 days and unfiltered water samples for metals analysis were collected before and after each water change. After the 14-day exposure, oysters were shucked into 50 mL TMF polypropylene centrifuge tubes (Table A4). They were frozen overnight at -80 °C and lyophilized the next day.



Figure 1. Experimental design of oyster mesocosm experiment. Three sea tables labeled A, B, and C were set up in the above configuration with 6 oysters per mesocosm. Mesocosms consisted of an *Isochrysis* Only control and an Ambient Kelp control, and Metals Treatments groups included kelp with low, medium, and high concentrations of metals.

Sample Processing and Analysis

Chemical Analyses

To prepare kelp and shellfish samples for metals analysis, with the exception of the first round of IMTA system data which were combined into one sample per collection date, samples were processed individually unless their dry weight mass was less than 0.25 grams, in which case two or three individuals were combined to reach the target mass of 0.2 to 0.25 g for digestion. Each dried sample (0.2-0.25 g) was combined with TMG nitric acid and H_2O_2 (9:1 for kelp and 8:2 for shellfish, for 10 mL total liquid volume) in TeflonTM vessels. Samples were digested in a closed-vessel microwave digestion system (Milestone ETHOS 1 Series) using the "Beech Leaves" protocol for seaweed and the "Fish" protocol for shellfish, respectively (Ashoka et al., 2009; EPA, 1996; Table A5). Samples were diluted to 50 mL with UltraPure Type (I) water (Millipore Sigma, Darmstadt, Germany). For metals analysis, they were further diluted to 5% TMG nitric acid with UltraPure water. Digestion blanks with UltraPure water acidified to 5% with TMG nitric acid with ultraPure water. Digestion blanks with UltraPure water acidified to 5% with TMG nitric acid with each digested following the seaweed procedure and dogfish liver (*Squalus acanthias*; DOLT-3, National Research Council Canada, 2003) was prepared and digested following the shellfish procedure (Table A6).

Metals concentrations were determined with ICP-MS (Agilent 7900), using an inline internal standard, and following Environmental Protection Agency (EPA) Method 200.8, in WWU's Advanced Materials Science & Engineering Center. Calibration standards were made with IV Stock 50 (Inorganic Ventures[™], Christiansburg, VA). Instrument blanks (UltraPure at 5% with TMG nitric acid) and blanks spiked with EPA IV Stock 50 were included for every 7-10% of samples. To prepare water samples for ICP-MS, they were acidified to 5% with TMG HNO₃. Samples were analyzed using High Matrix Introduction with a 100x dilution of argon gas on the ICP-MS. Metal concentrations were expressed in mg element/kg tissue dry weight. Any values below the limit of quantitation (LOQ) were replaced with half of the LOQ for statistical analysis.

10

To help determine whether the oysters consumed the kelp during the feeding experiment, 0.34-0.51 mg of freeze-dried *Isochrysis*, 0.68-1.02 mg of freeze-dried, ground kelp feed, and 0.21-0.32 mg of freeze-dried ground pre- and post-exposures oysters were packaged in 5 x 9 mm tin capsules for ¹²C:¹³C and ¹⁴N:¹⁵N stable isotope analysis at the Washington State University Stable Isotope Core Laboratory (Pullman, WA).

Bioconcentration Factor (BCF) Calculations

To determine whether kelp hyperaccumulate metals, BCFs were calculated for kelp from the bioaccumulation experiments as:

$$BCF = \frac{C}{C_W}$$

where BCF is the bioconcentration factor in L/kg tissue, C is the metal concentration in the kelp (mg chemical/kg tissue dry weight (DW), and C_W is the metal concentration in the water (mg/L). BCFs greater than one are indicative of hyperaccumulation (Usman et al., 2019). Metals concentrations in the kelp were assumed to have reached equilibrium with the surrounding seawater.

Screening Level Calculations

The EPA method for fish consumption advisories is a risk-based approach for determining whether concentrations of metals in fish pose health risks to humans consuming it (EPA, 2000); these approaches can be used for other foods. To conduct similar assessments with our data, measured levels of contaminants in seaweed and shellfish were compared to risk-based screening levels (SLs); these were based on reference doses (RfDs) indicating the daily quantity of a contaminant that an individual can be exposed to without significant risks of non-carcinogenic effects (EPA, 2000). To evaluate the possible health hazards to consumers of seaweed and shellfish, health-based SLs were calculated and compared to concentrations measured from field-collected seaweed and shellfish.

The screening level was based on reference doses (RfD [mg/kg/day]) for adults and is used to assess non-carcinogenic effects. Reference doses were obtained from the Integrated Risk Information System (IRIS) database provided by EPA and was calculated as:

$$SL_{RfD} = \left(\frac{(RfD \times BW)}{CR}\right) \cdot 1000$$

where SL_{RfD} (in mg chemical/kg DW of seafood) is the reference dose-based screening level, BW is body weight (assumed to be 80 kg), CR is the consumption rate (in g DW seafood/day), and 1000 is a unit correction. CRs used to calculate SLs were 5 g dry weight of seaweed per day, 27.5 g dry weight of oysters, and 9.9 g dry weight mussels per day, which is the amount customarily consumed in a meal (USFDA, 2023). These consumption rates for shellfish were originally provided on a wet weight (WW) basis, so to convert to dry weight, the percent moisture (mussel = 91%, n = 30; oyster = 75%, n = 101 [1- (*WW* – *DW*)/*WW* * 100]) was calculated for each and the new dry weight-based consumption rate was calculated.

In cases where the metals concentrations exceeded the SL, a new consumption rate was calculated to be protective of human health:

$$CR_{New} = \frac{RfD \times BW}{(SL_{RfD}/1000)}$$

Statistical Analysis

Field Data

Median values from each collection date were calculated, and summary statistics were done based on those median values; therefore, the replicates are the collection date.

Bioaccumulation Experiment

To quantify how kelp accumulate metals, a linear regression was run with the metal concentration in the kelp (mg/kg WW) as a function of the metal concentration in the water (mg/L; Figure 2). To get wet weight of the kelp, the dry weight was divided by 0.102, as the average water content in local kelp has been measured at 89.8% (K. Van Alstyne, unpublished data).

Trophic Transfer Experiments

A linear regression of metal concentration in oysters (median of the n = 6 per mesocosm) as a function of metal concentration in the *Metals Treatments* was performed, as well as a one-way analysis of variance (ANOVA) between the same variables. A Levene's test was done to ensure the equal variance had been met and a Shapiro-Wilk test was done to verify normality of the variables prior to the analyses. In cases where normality (Shapiro-Wilk) test failed, (p < 0.05), log transformation (natural log) of the non-normal metal data was performed, and an ANOVA was run using the log-transformed data. In cases where normality failed after log transformation, a Kruskal-Wallis One Way ANOVA on Ranks was performed. Post-hoc comparisons were made using Tukey's HSD test.

The alpha value was preemptively set at 0.05, and all data was processed in R version 4.2.1 (R Core Team, 2022).

Results and Discussion

Are seaweeds used in local co-culture operations accumulating metals?

In our initial laboratory mesocosm experiment in which pieces of kelp were exposed to a range of metals concentrations, we found evidence of kelp hyperaccumulating metals. Metals concentrations in kelp increased linearly ($P \le 0.01$; Table 1) with increasing metals concentrations in the media for Cd, Cr, and Zn, but not for Pb (Figure 2). Because there was no relationship between Pb concentrations in seawater and the kelp, BCFs were not calculated for Pb. Average BCFs (L/kg) for Cd, Cr, and Zn were 4.97, 7.32, and 49.5, respectively (Table 2). It is important to note that since we did not take samples over time, it is possible

that the experiments presented here did not reach equilibrium which could affect the BCFs. If the metals in the kelp did not reach equilibrium with the seawater, the concentrations in kelp tissue would be underestimates and therefore these BCFs would also be underestimates.



Figure 2 (a-d). Measured a) Cd, b) Cr, c) Pb, and d) Zn concentrations in kelp (*S. latissima*; (mg/kg wet weight of kelp) after 48 hours of exposure as a function of measured metals concentrations in the media (mg/L) in laboratory mesocosm experiments. Blue lines are linear regressions.

Algae utilize extracellular and intracellular metal binding methods, including physical adsorption, ion exchanges, and chelation, to mitigate the toxicity induced by metal ions but this also results in elevated levels of metals in the tissue. Through passive and active transport systems, these ions accumulate within cells after traversing cell membranes (Ankit et al., 2022). The cell wall constituents in brown algae, alginate and fucoidan, are responsible for binding metals (Davis et al., 2003). Higher BCFs for Zn could be attributed to its use as an essential element in algae. BCFs of Ulva fenestrata from a field study in China for Cd were comparable (5.87), but up to 37x lower for Zn (Qiu, 2015), and another field study from Egypt were again comparable to Cd (4.53) but up to 18x lower for Zn (Shams El-Din et al., 2014). In a more heavily polluted range of sites in another field study, the BCF for Cd was up to 3.5x higher and comparable for Zn (El-Mahrouk et al., 2023; Table 2). In a study using different concentrations of metals to measure accumulation in the green algae Ulva lactuca, rapid adsorption of higher-concentration Cd and Zn occurred within the first two hours followed by a linear increase, however, equilibrium was not reached in the 47hour exposure time (Wang and Dei, 1999). This is an example of BCFs having high variability, even when limited to a small range of metal concentrations (McGreer et al., 2003). As there is no available literature to compare the bioconcentration of metals in S. latissima specifically, it is likely that variability in comparisons could be due to a difference in species. As green and red algae cell wall matrices are characterized by different polysaccharides (ulvans, xylans and galactans for green and carrageenans and agars for red; Hentati et al., 2020), their metal uptake mechanisms differ, and so would likely result in different bioaccumulation patterns. Another reason for this difference may be due to a difference between measurements of field-collected organisms as opposed to those under laboratory conditions (McGreer et al., 2003), since organisms in the field tend to have generally lower concentrations than intentionally-dosed laboratory organisms.

Table 1. Metals concentrations (mean \pm 1SD; n=3) in kelp (*S. latissima*) in the bioaccumulation experiment. ND: below detection. Amounts of metals added to each treatment are given in Table A7.

Treatment Code	[Cr] (mg/kg)	[Cd] (mg/kg)	[Zn] (mg/kg)
Control	ND	ND	ND
1	0.27 ± 0.06	0.35 ± 0.03	9.38 ± 0.03
2	0.56 ± 0.03	0.78 ± 0.03	18 ± 0.25
3	0.7 ± 0.2	1.37 ± 0.08	30.9 ± 0.9
4	1.3 ± 0.24	2.8 ± 0.08	59.2 ± 0.6

Table 2. BCF (L/kg) from seaweeds in this study and the literature. Metals concentrations in kelp (*S. latissima* corresponding to Treatment Codes for this study are given in Table 1.

Species	Location	Cd	Cr	Zn	Reference
Saccharina	Anacortes, WA, USA (Treatmt 1)	2.92	6.07	20.5	This study
latissima	Anacortes, WA, USA (Treatmt 2)	3.65	5.04	43.0	
	Anacortes, WA, USA (Treatmt 3)	5.89	8.72	63.1	
	Anacortes, WA, USA (Treatmt 4)	7.44	9.43	71.4	
Ulva fasciata	Daya Bay, South China	5.87		1.91	Qiu, 2015
Ulva fasciata	Egyptian Mediterranean Coast,	4.53		4.07	Shams El-Din
	2010				et al., 2014
Ulva spp.	Alexandria, Egypt	10-26.1		66.1-	El-Mahrouk et
	(Range across sites)			133	al., 2023

Is there evidence for the transfer of these metals from seaweeds to shellfish, particularly in IMTA systems?

There was limited support for metals being transferred from kelp to shellfish in the IMTA system. Except for the first collection on 2/8/23, concentrations of metals in kelp were generally consistent (Figure 3). We hypothesize that if metals are being transferred from kelp to oysters, concentrations in oysters should become elevated when kelp are present and available as food (Figure 4). They should then decrease in the oysters after kelp are harvested. To evaluate this, samples were categorized into three time periods: "before kelp were present" (not growing or too small to be a reasonable contributor to diet; 1/20/23-2/8/23), "while kelp were present" (2/16/23-3/24/23), and "after kelp were present" (post- kelp harvest; 4/6/23-5/2/23). For Cu, Zn, and Cr, there was no significant difference in the "before" and "during" samples. There was a

significant decrease after the kelp were harvested compared to "during" and "before" for Cu and Cr and compared to "during" for Zn; the Zn "before" was not significantly different than "after" (Table A8).



Figure 3(a-c). Metal concentrations (mg/kg) of a) Cr, b) Cu, and c) Zn in kelp (*S. latissima*) from the IMTA system obtained in 2023. Black dashed lines indicate when kelp was harvested. Black dots indicate outliers (points beyond 1.5x the inter-quartile range). Residual kelp remained for one sampling period after harvesting.



Figure 4. Metal concentrations (mg/kg) of Cd (left), Cu (center), and Zn (right) in oysters (*C. gigas*) from the IMTA system obtained in 2023. Kelp (*S. latissima*) was present within the black dashed lines. A is "before kelp were present"; B is "while kelp were present"; and C is "after kelp were present".

Thus, the question of whether seaweed transfers metals to oysters cannot be conclusively resolved with the 2023 IMTA system samples alone. Several assumptions had to be made, including that kelp were sloughing during the growing period and consumed by the oysters. We did not collect data to evaluate whether this is occurring, but the IMTA workers harvest kelp before they start degrading to have kelp that is marketable for human consumption; the kelp, therefore, are not likely producing a lot of particulate matter.

The elevated metals in oysters "while kelp were present" compared to "after kelp were present" support that kelp was a source of metals to oysters, but the "before kelp were present" oysters indicate that another factor may better explain the results. For example, the tides in the Hood Canal gradually changed from daytime low tides around the third week of March, which was in between the "while kelp were present" and "after kelp were present" sample dates. The change in tides could cause a change in seawater chemistry and phytoplankton abundance, resulting in a change in available diet; both of these may explain the different oyster metal concentrations before and after kelp harvest. The ongoing work at Penn Cove will provide more evidence to evaluate the question of metal transfer from seaweed to shellfish. To date, samples have not been collected during the active growing season for sea lettuce. The summer 2023 collection dates are expected to provide important information to address this question.

Support for trophic transfer of metals from kelp to oysters in the laboratory experiment was also equivocal. Although we were able to produce kelp feed with a range of Cd, Cr, Pb, and Zn concentrations (Table A7), concentrations of Cd, Cr, and Zn in oysters did not differ significantly (Cd: ANOVA, p = 0.14, $F_{3,68} = 1.9$; Cr: Kruskal-Wallis, p = 0.09, df = 3; Zn: ANOVA, p = 0.59, $F_{3,68} = 0.64$) when these kelp were incorporated into the oysters' feed. Pb concentrations in oysters were below detection for 97% of samples; therefore, we did not include these results in our analyses. Cd, Cr, and Zn concentrations in oysters did not differ when they were fed ambient kelp versus treated kelp, nor did they differ among oysters fed kelp treated with different concentrations of these metals (Figure 5). However, concentrations of Cd and Zn in oysters fed metals-treated kelp were significantly different from the baseline oysters (Cd: $F_{3,60} = 7.3$, p = <0.001, Zn: $F_{3,60} = 6$, p = 0.001).

The significant increase in Cd and decrease in Zn in baseline oysters compared to oysters fed metals-treated kelp is not easily explained. To some extent, shellfish can moderate metal concentrations by producing special proteins (metallothionein), that bind metals such as copper, zinc, and cadmium or can produce metal-rich granules that sequester the metals inside the shellfish. These natural processes can stop the metal from exerting toxicity on the organism even though the metal is retained in the body of the shellfish; with the metals retained, the expectation is that exposure to the Cd and Zn would cause both metals to increase in the body of the oysters (Liu and Wang, 2013).



Figure 5. Concentration of Cd (left), Cr (center), and Zn (right) in oyster (C. gigas) tissue (mg/kg). Control 2 = Isochrysis and ambient kelp.

The lack of differences in metals concentrations in oysters fed treated kelp could be explained by oysters not having access to the kelp because it may have settled in the containers during the experiment or because the oysters selectively avoided the kelp and fed preferentially on *Isochrysis*. Oysters can actively select particles based on size and food quality (Ward et al., 1998; Cognie et al., 2003). The feeding mechanism in oysters begins with cilia on the gills that generate a current to pull water and particles over the surface of the gills, which then becomes enshrouded in mucus. The cilia then route the mucus-covered particles either towards the mouth or a cavity inside the shell that houses the pseudofaeces. Further sorting can occur at the labial palps, based on size or nutritive value (Cognie et al., 2003).

Oysters not feeding on kelp in our mesocosm is supported by the analyses of stable carbon and nitrogen isotope ratios. This assumes, however, that the two-week experimental period was long enough to generate differences in stable isotope ratios, which it is possible that it was not. Plots of carbon versus nitrogen isotopes showed distinct *Isochrysis*, kelp, and oyster groupings (Figure 6). Carbon ratios, in particular, differed among food types. Carbon isotope ratios (δ^{13} C) averaged –44.3 ‰, –14.5, and –19.2 ‰ for *Isochrysis*, kelp, and oysters, respectively. If oysters were consuming kelp, we would expect that stable isotope ratios in oysters fed a mix of *Isochrysis* and kelp would be more similar to the isotope ratios of kelp than oysters fed only *Isochrysis*. However, there was no significant difference in δ^{13} C between oysters that were fed just *Isochrysis* and oysters fed low versus medium metals-treated kelp (ANOVA, p = 0.028). However, despite this difference, we did not detect a consistent trend in δ^{13} C between oysters fed only *Isochrysis* versus oysters whose feed included kelp, and therefore, cannot conclude that oysters were ingesting the kelp.



Figure 6. Carbon and nitrogen isotope ratios of *Isochrysis*, kelp (*S. latissima*), and oysters (*C. gigas*) fed Ambient kelp control and Isochrysis only controls and metals-treated kelp. Control1 = *Isochrysis* only, Control2 = Ambient Kelp Control. Kelp represents ambient, low, medium, and high metals treatments.

Because it is possible that size-based selective feeding was occurring, with the small (10 μ m) *Isochrysis* fed upon by the oysters and the larger (150 μ m) kelp particulates avoided or rejected in pseudofeces, summer 2023 experiments are designed to advance this work and eliminate size as a factor. Planned work includes experimentally determining the optimal size of the kelp particulates to use for trophic transfer experiments. This will potentially be followed by another trophic transfer experiment using the optimally size kelp particulates and informed by our work (e.g., the BCF to determine metals concentrations in water for target kelp tissue concentrations and data from the field experiments to refine which metals to use in the mesocosms).

Which metals in seaweed and shellfish are high enough to pose human health risks?

Metals Concentrations in Seaweed and Shellfish

Summaries of metals concentrations in kelp, oysters, and mussels collected at the IMTA system in 2022 and 2023 are given in Tables 3 and 4, respectively; metals concentrations in sea lettuce and mussels

from Penn Cove are in Table 5. Except for Be and Se, which were below LOQs, metals concentrations were generally above LOQs (Tables 3, 4, 5; see Table A9 for LOQs).

Metal concentrations of *S. latissima* from Scotland are comparable to those in this study for Cr, Mn, and Ni, while the highest values in our study for Ba, Cu, and Zn are about 2x higher (Schiener et al., 2015). Median metals concentrations for *S. latissima* were also compared to *N. luetkeana* in the Salish Sea (Hahn et al., 2022); some fell within the range of reported values (Ba, Be, Cr), while others were higher from our study (Cr, Cu, Mn, Ni, Se, and Zn), and still others were lower (Cd and V). Finally, *Ulva* spp. near Alexandria, Egypt, showed metals concentrations (mg/kg) in polluted waters of Cd (4.6-12.8), Cu (7.7-26.7), Ni (23.9-35.8), and Zn (14.2-19.5) over various sampling locations (El-Mahrouk et al., 2023), which are all higher than values reported in our work except for Zn, which ranges from 10.2-30.7 mg/kg. *Ulva fenestrata* metal concentrations were comparable to those in *Ulva* spp. in Ireland (Mn and Zn), while Ba was 2x as high in our study (Wan et al., 2017). In Spain, concentrations of Cu and Zn in *Ulva* spp. were comparable, while Mn and Ni were 3x higher in our study (Villares et al., 2001).

In general, concentrations of metals in shellfish measured in this study are comparable to concentrations measured elsewhere. The Stormwater Action Monitoring (SAM) program monitors mussels in the Puget Sound on a regular basis, and the most recent report (Langness et al., 2022) gives mean values of 2.45 mg/kg for Cd, 4.49 mg/kg for Cu, and 88.1 mg/kg for Zn in mussels collected at Penn Cove. Mean values from our study for the same metals were 3.27, 7.96, and 107 mg/kg, respectively. While slightly higher, concentrations from SAM fell within the range of concentrations found at Penn Cove in our study (except for Cu, for which the minimum value in our work is slightly higher than the mean from SAM).

Oysters sampled in China in the spring of 2017 contained higher levels of Cr (1.78 mg/kg) and lower levels of Cd (2.38 mg/kg), Cu (15.3 mg/kg), and Zn (68.2 mg/kg) than are reported in our study, with very little variation between the fall and the summer (Liu et al., 2021). Bendell, (2009) found that Cd levels in oysters in many retail outlets in British Columbia harvested from various locations within the Pacific Northwest exceeded safety guidelines. These values ranged from 1.5 to 3.56 mg/kg wet weight, so to compare to values in our study, they were converted to a dry weight basis using a predetermined moisture

content of 75%, which gives a new range of 6-14.2 mg/kg dry weight, only slightly lower than the mean value of 15.9 mg/kg of our study, and well within the range. Measurements reported for this study as well as Bendell, (2009) are higher than those reported around the world for Cd in *C. gigas*, including two locations in France that reported measurements 24-400x lower (Amiard et al., 2008). The high Cd concentrations may in part be due to the hydrology and geology of the region, as upwelling may bring Cd-rich water to the surface where it can then be taken up by the local biota (Apeti et al., 2009).

Human Health Implications

In kelp, sea lettuce, and mussels, concentrations never exceeded RfD-based SLs at either the IMTA system or Penn Cove. In oysters, concentrations only exceeded SLs for Cd and Cu at the IMTA system in 2022 and 2023 and did so for all samples.

Screening level exceedances in oyster samples suggest that consumption of these oysters at an average rate of 27.5g DW per day (110 g WW), the assumed portion size based on a body weight of 80 kg, could be associated with risks to human health. It should be noted, however, that these SLs are conservative and account for the uncertainty in extrapolating from animal toxicity tests to humans. Additionally, they only take into account the negative effects of the metals and do not balance these with the positive nutritional benefits of consuming shellfish. Furthermore, these risks can be mitigated by reducing consumption rates. To be protective of human health, a new consumption rate was calculated based on these exceedances using the methods of Hahn et al., (2022). Based on the average Cd concentrations in all oysters from the 2022 IMTA system samples, a recommended consumption rate would be 6.4 g DW, equivalent to 25.6 g WW per day (or 179 g WW per week). Based on the concentrations from the 2023 samples, new consumption rates would be 5 g DW (20 g WW) per day or 140 g WW per week based on mean Cd concentrations. Oysters in this study were roughly 10 g WW, so the average-sized person can still consume around 14 mid-sized oysters without worrying about deleterious health effects.

Table 3. Means, medians and ranges of metals concentrations from composited samples of kelp (*S. latissima*), oysters (*C. gigas*), and mussels (*Mytilus* sp.) collected at an IMTA farm. Data are summaries of four measurements, each collected at different dates from Feb to Apr 2022. Because these were composited samples, only a single replicate was obtained for each species on each date.

	Kelp				Oysters				Muss	els		
	Mean (SD)	Median	Range	SL _{RFD}	Mean (SD)	Median	Range	SL _{RFD}	Mean (SD)	Median	Range	SL _{RFD}
Ba	17.1 (3.11)	16.8	14.0-20.8	3200	0.63 (0.37)	0.54	0.32-1.13	582	1.59 (1.47)	0.99	0.64-3.75	1616
Be	<loq<sup>a</loq<sup>			32	<loq<sup>a</loq<sup>			5.82	<loq<sup>a</loq<sup>			16.2
Cd	1.52 (0.16)	1.54	1.31-1.68	16	13.0 (2.8)	12.80	10.1-16.2	2.91	4.55 (1.73)	3.82	3.43-7.13	8.08
Cr	0.52 (0.26)	0.40	0.37-0.91	48	0.50 (0.13)	0.53	0.32-0.64	8.73	0.87 (0.21)	0.94	0.64-1.04	24.2
Cu	10.5 (17.7)	1.82	1.40-37.0	80	76.8 (37.8)	60.05	54.1-133	14.5	6.33 (0.37)	6.45	5.80-6.60	40.4
Ni	1.10 (0.52)	1.17	0.47-1.58	320	0.41 (0.10)	0.39	0.32-0.54	58.2	0.94 (0.55)	0.68	0.63-1.76	162
Mn	14.1 (5.6)	12.7	9.05-21.9	2240	12.32 (2.13)	12.35	9.68-14.9	407	14.5 (10.3)	9.66	8.62-29.9	1131
Se	2.68 (0.27)	2.57	2.50-3.08	80	3.92 (0.45)	3.80	3.53-4.56	14.5	5.94 (0.68)	5.64	5.54-6.95	40.4
V	1.48 (0.40)	1.60	0.93-1.81	144	0.45 (0.15)	0.40	0.32-0.67	26.2	0.90 (0.47)	0.68	0.63-1.60	72.7
Zn	29.9 (6.9)	30.6	20.9-37.4	4800	661 (132)	602	582-858	873	102 (22.6)	93.1	86.9-136	2424

^a 100% of measurements were <LOQ

		Kel	р		Oysters			
Analyte	Mean (SD)	Median	Range	SL_{RfD}	Mean (SD)	Median	Range	SL_{RfD}
Ba	15.0 (2.78)	13.1	12.9-18.3	3200	1.79 (1.39)	1.29	1.08-5.20	582
Be	0.01 (0.004) ^a	0.01	0.01-0.02	32	$0.01 (0.002)^{b}$	0.01	0.01	5.8
Cd	1.67 (0.34)	1.86	1.21-1.95	16	15.8 (2.71)	15.8	11.3-20.9	2.9
Cr	0.89 (1.11)	0.46	0.17-2.87	48	0.44 (0.17)	0.53	0.22-0.62	8.7
Cu	1.66 (1.83)	0.97	0.54-4.91	80	56.5 (14.0)	53.0	32.7-75.2	14.5
Mn	14.0 (8.03)	10.3	7.16-26.8	2240	14.6 (3.69)	16.3	8.28-18.2	58.2
Ni	0.97 (0.80)	0.71	0.21-2.28	320	0.46 (0.19)	0.46	0.24-0.75	407
Se	$0.54 (0.23)^{c}$	0.46	0.30-0.78	80	3.33 (0.72)	3.30	2.62-4.70	14.5
V	1.01 (0.66)	0.97	0.24-2.05	144	0.67 (0.17)	0.75	0.38-0.87	26.2
Zn	27.8 (13.1)	22.1	20.5-51.1	4800	559 (105)	570	334-699	873

Table 4. Metal concentrations of kelp (*S. latissima*) and oysters (*C. gigas*; mg/kg DW) collected from the IMTA system from Jan to May 2023. Bold indicates concentrations above screening levels. Replicates are the median of the samples collected from each date.

^a 75% of measurements were <LOQ

^b 90% of measurements were <LOQ

^c 42% of measurements were <LOQ

*Measurements below LOQ were estimated as LOQ/2

		ttuce		Muss	sels			
Analyte	Mean (SD)	Median	Range	$\mathrm{SL}_{\mathrm{RfD}}$	Mean (SD)	Median	Range	$\mathrm{SL}_{\mathrm{RfD}}$
Ba	12.1 (8.76)	10.5	3.03-25.1	3200	3.31 (0.78)	3.13	2.55-4.40	1616
Be	0.01 (0.02) ^a	0.004	0.004-0.05	32	0.01 (0.01) ^b	0.004	0.004-0.02	16.2
Cd	0.49 (0.17)	0.48	0.32-0.79	16	3.51 (1.13)	3.20	2.30-5.39	8.08
Cr	5.83 (4.24)	6.28	1.09-13.0	48	2.68 (1.88)	1.77	1.19-5.39	24.2
Cu	7.77 (3.14)	7.89	3.67-11.6	80	8.30 (1.88)	7.50	6.32-11.7	40.4
Mn	149 (141)	107	31.1-451	2240	14.2 (5.47)	14.7	7.32-22.0	1131
Ni	9.26 (3.96)	8.61	4.57-14.7	320	2.96 (0.93)	2.89	1.62-4.11	162
Se	0.95 (0.17) ^c	1.09	0.78-1.09	80	2.22 (1.48) ^d	1.09	1.09-4.42	40.4
V	1.91 (2.15)	1.03	0.45-6.53	144	1.37 (0.92)	1.50	0.38-2.33	72.7
Zn	18.7 (5.61)	18.9	13.2-27.9	4800	113 (19.1)	108	90.4-144	2424

Table 5. Metal concentrations of sea lettuce (*U. fenestrata*) and mussels (*Mytilus* sp.; mg/kg DW) collected from Penn Cove site from Oct 2022 to Apr 2023. Bold indicates concentrations above screening levels. Replicates are the median of the samples collected from each date.

^a 69% of measurements were <LOQ

^b 78% of measurements were <LOQ

^c 100% of measurements were <LOQ

^d 61% of measurements were <LOQ

Conclusions

This study has shown that several metals of concern to human health can be hyperaccumulated by Salish Sea S. latissima; however, evidence that these metals are being transferred to shellfish in the types of co-culture operations that currently exist in Washington State, at this point, is not well substantiated. While field measurements from the IMTA system in 2023 showed intriguing decreases in metals in oysters following kelp harvest, concentrations prior to harvest did not show patterns expected if the shellfish were taking up metals from kelp particulates. The expected patterns of accumulation include important assumptions for which data do not yet exist. Namely, we assume that oysters are consuming kelp particulates in proportion to the biomass of kelp available at the farm and that kelp are sloughing substantial amounts of particulate matter during their growing season. Our study did not include measurements of kelp size or abundance during the growing season. Therefore, we cannot estimate the biomass available over the growing season, although it is reasonable to expect that it increased from the January seeding until harvest in late March. The second assumption may be incorrect because kelp at the IMTA system are harvested before they become fouled and senescent. Consequently, they may not be producing large quantities of particulate matter prior to harvest. It is also not known whether shellfish are consuming kelp particulates. In our laboratory feeding experiment, metals concentrations in oysters fed contaminated kelp did not differ from those with ambient kelp, nor was there evidence of kelp ingestion from stable isotope measurements. It is possible that the small (approximately 10 µm diameter) *Isochrysis* were selectively fed upon by the oysters and the larger (150 µm) kelp particulates were avoided or rejected in pseudofeces. To investigate whether the large size of the kelp particulates prevented feeding on them, we plan to conduct a follow-up experiment this summer to determine the optimal size of the kelp particulates to use in these types of experiments. Then, if warranted, we will conduct another trophic transfer experiment using optimally sized kelp particulates. Altogether, these data should provide a better understanding of the uptake of kelp particulates by oysters and whether this could result in a transfer of metals.

Literature Cited

- Al-Shwafi, N. A., and Rushdi, A. I. 2008. Heavy metal concentrations in marine green, brown, and red seaweeds from coastal waters of Yemen, the Gulf of Aden. *Environmental Geology*, 55, 653–660. doi: 10.1007/s00254-007-1015-0
- Ali, H., and Khan, E. 2019. Trophic transfer, bioaccumulation, and biomagnification of non-essential hazardous heavy metals and metalloids in food chains/webs—concepts and implications for wildlife and human health. *Human and Ecological Risk Assessment, 25*, 1353–1376. doi: 10.1080/10807039.2018.1469398
- Allchin, C.M., 2017. Kelp: it's good for you, and it tastes good. Really. Seattle Times. February 21, 2017. Retrieved from: https://www.seattletimes.com/pacific-nw-magazine/kelp-its-good-for-you-and-ittastes-great-really/. Last Accessed 25, Jan. 2022.
- Amiard, J.C., Amiard-Triquet, C., Charbonnier, L., Mesnil, A., Rainbow, P.S., Wang, W.X. 2008.
 Bioaccessibility of essential and non-essential metals in commercial shellfish from Western
 Europe and Asia. *Food Chemistry and Toxicology*, 46, 2010-22. doi: 10.1016/j.fct.2008.01.041
- Ankit, Bauddh, K., Korstad, J. 2022. Phycoremediation: use of algae to sequester heavy metals. *Hydrobiology*, *1*, 288-303. doi: 10.3390/hydrobiology1030021
- Apeti, D.A., Lauenstein, G.G., and Riedel, G.F. 2009. Cadmium distribution in coastal sediments and mollusks of the US. *Marine Pollution Bulletin*, 58, 1016–1024. doi: 10.1016/j.marpolbul.2009.02.013
- Apeti, D. A., Johnson, W. E., Kimbrough, K. L., and Lauenstein, G. G. 2018. Mussel Watch Program NOAA National Status and Trends Mussel Watch Site Descriptions and Sampling Procedures for Washington State. doi: 10.25923/4fyr-5n48
- Ash, C., and Stone, R. 2003. A question of dose. Science, 300, 925. doi: 10.1126/science.300.5621.925
- Ashoka, S., Peake, B.M., Bremner, G., Hageman, K.J., and Reid, M.R. 2009. Comparison of digestion methods for ICP-MS determination of trace elements in fish tissues. *Analytica Chimica Acta*, 653, 191–199. doi: 10.1016/j.aca.2009.09.025
- Balali-Mood, M., Naseri, K., Tahergorabi, Z., Khazdair, M. R., and Sadeghi, M. 2021. Toxic mechanisms of five heavy metals: mercury, lead, chromium, cadmium, and arsenic. *Frontiers in Pharmacology* (12). doi: 10.3389/fphar.2021.643972
- Banach, J. L., Hoek-van den Hil, E. F., and van der Fels-Klerx, H. J. 2020. Food safety hazards in the European seaweed chain. *Comprehensive Reviews in Food Science and Food Safety*, 19, 332– 364. doi: 10.1111/1541-4337.12523
- Barrington, K., Ridler, N., Chopin, T., Robinson, S., and Robinson, B. 2010. Social aspects of the sustainability of integrated multi-trophic aquaculture. *Aquaculture International*, 18, 201–211. doi: 10.1007/s10499-008-9236-0
- Bates, E. H., Alma, L., Ugrai, T., Gagnon, A., Maher, M., McElhany, P., and Padilla-Gamiño, J. L. 2021. Evaluation of the effect of local water chemistry on trace metal accumulation in Puget Sound

shellfish shows that concentration varies with species, size, and location. *Frontiers in Marine Science*, 8. doi: 10.3389/fmars.2021.636170

- Bendell, L.I. 2009. Survey of levels of cadmium in oysters, mussels, clams and scallops from the Pacific Northwest coast of Canada. *Food Additives and Contaminants Part B: Surveillance*, 2, 131-9. doi: 10.1080/19440040903367765
- Boening, D. W. 1999. An evaluation of bivalves as biomonitors of heavy metals pollution in marine waters. *Environmental Monitoring and Assessment*, 55, 459–470. doi: 10.1023/A:1005995217901
- Buchholz, C.M., Lebreton, B., Bartsch, I., and Wiencke, C. 2019. Variation of isotope composition in kelps from Kongsfjorden (Svalbard). *Marine Biology*, *166*. doi: 10.1007/s00227-019-3513-5
- Burger, J., Gochfeld, M., Jeitner, C., Gray, M., Shukla, T., Shukla, S., and Burke, S. 2007. Kelp as a bioindicator: does it matter which part of 5 m long plant is used for metal analysis? *Environmental Monitoring and Assessment*, 128, 311–321. doi: 10.1007/s10661-006-9314-6
- Bustamante, R. H., and Branch, G. M. 1996. The dependence of intertidal consumers on kelp-derived organic matter on the west coast of South Africa. *Journal of Experimental Biology and Ecology*, *196*, 1–28. doi: 10.1016/0022-0981(95)00093-3
- Cannon, A., Burchell, M., Bathurst, R. 2008. Trends and strategies in shellfish gathering on the Pacific Northwest coast of North America. In: Antcsak A, Cipriani R, editors. Early human impact on megamolluscs. Oxford: Archeopress. pp. 7–22.
- Chan, C. Y., and Wang, W. X. 2018. A lipidomic approach to understand copper resilience in oyster *Crassostrea hongkongensis. Aquatic Toxicology*, 204, 160–170. doi: 10.1016/j.aquatox.2018.09.011
- Cherry, P., O'hara, C., Magee, P. J., McSorley, E. M., and Allsopp, P. J. 2019. Risks and benefits of consuming edible seaweeds. *Nutrition Reviews*, 77, 307-329. doi: 10.1093/nutrit/nuy066
- Chopin, T., and Tacon, A. G. J. 2021. Importance of seaweeds and extractive species in global aquaculture production. *Reviews in Fisheries Science and Aquaculture, 29*, 139-148. doi: 10.1080/23308249.2020.1810626
- Cognie, B., Barillé, L., Massé, G., Beninger, P.G. 2003. Selection and processing of large suspended algae in the oyster *Crassostrea gigas*. *Marine Ecology Progress Series*. 250, 145–152. doi:10.3354/meps250145
- Contreras-Porcia, L., Meynard, A., López-Cristoffanini, C., Latorre, N., and Kumar, M. 2017. Marine metal pollution and effects on seaweed species. *Systems Biology of Marine Ecosystems*, 35-48. doi:10.1007/978-3-319-62094-7_3
- Davis, T.A., Volesky, B., Mucci, A. 2003. A review of the biochemistry of heavy metal biosorption by brown algae. *Water Research*, *37*, 4311-30. doi: 10.1016/S0043-1354(03)00293-8
- Decottignies, P., Beninger, P.G., Rincé, Y., and Riera, P. 2007. Trophic interactions between two introduced suspension-feeders, *Crepidula fornicata* and *Crassostrea gigas*, are influenced by seasonal effects and qualitative selection capacity. *Journal of Experimental Marine Biology and Ecology*, *342*, 231-241. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jembe.2006.10.005.

- Donatuto, J., and Harper, B. L. 2008. Issues in evaluating fish consumption rates for Native American tribes. *Risk Analysis*, 28, 1497-1506. doi: 10.1111/j.1539-6924.2008.01113.x
- Duarte, C. M., Bruhn, A., and Krause-Jensen, D. 2021. A seaweed aquaculture imperative to meet global sustainability targets. *Nature Sustainability*. doi: 10.1038/s41893
- Dumbauld, B. R., Ruesink, J. L., and Rumrill, S. S. 2009. The ecological role of bivalve shellfish aquaculture in the estuarine environment: a review with application to oyster and clam culture in West Coast (USA) estuaries. *Aquaculture*, 290, 196-223. doi: 10.1016/j.aquaculture.2009.02.033
- El-Mahrouk, M.E., Dewir, Y.H., Hafez, Y.M., El-Banna, A., Moghanm, F.S., El-Ramady, H., Mahmood, Q., Elbehiry, F., and Brevik, E.C. 2023. Assessment of bioaccumulation of heavy metals and their ecological risk in sea lettuce (*Ulva* spp.) along the coast Alexandria, Egypt: implications for sustainable management. *Sustainability*, 15, 4404. doi:10.3390/su15054404
- EPA, 1996. Method 3052: Microwave assisted acid digestion of siliceous and organically based matrices. Accessed From: https://www.epa.gov/sites/default/files/2015-12/documents/3052.pdf. Last Accessed 31, Jan. 2022.
- EPA, 2000. Guidance for assessing chemical contaminant data for use in fish advisories. volume 2: risk assessment and fish consumption limits. Third Edition. EPA 823-B-00-008. USEPA, Washington. https://www.epa.gov/sites/production/files/2018-11/documents/guidance-assess-chemical-contaminant-vol2-third-edition.pdf. Last Accessed 26, Jan. 2022.
- FAO. FAO Fishery Circular. 1983.Volume 464. Food and Agriculture Organization of the United Nations; Rome, Italy. Compilation of Legal Limits for Hazardous Substances in Fish and Fishery Products; pp. 5–100. https://www.fao.org/publications/card/en/c/f10b9f33-e903-572a-8141c9712377acc8/
- FAO. 2006. Report of the FAO working group on the assessment of small pelagic fish off Northwest Africa. Report 811. FAO Fish, Banjul, Gambia 2–11.
- FAO. 2016. The state of world fisheries and aquaculture 2016. Contributing to food security and nutrition for all. Rome. https://www.fao.org/3/i5555e/i5555e.pdf
- FAO. 2020. The state of world fisheries and aquaculture 2020. Sustainability in action. Rome. doi: 10.4060/ca9229en. https://www.fao.org/3/ca9229en/ca9229en.pdf
- Fowler, S., and Oregioni, B. 1976. Trace Metals in Mussels from the NW Mediterranean. *Marine Pollution Bulletin*, *7*, 26–29.
- Gaydos, J. K., Thixton, S., and Donatuto, J. 2015. Evaluating threats in multinational marine ecosystems: a coast salish first nations and tribal perspective. *PLoS ONE*, *10*, 144861. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0144861
- Godfray, H., Beddington, J., Crute, I., Haddad, L., Lawrence, D., Muir, J., Pretty, J., Robinson, S., Thomas, S., and Toulmin, C. 2010. Food security: the challenge of feeding 9 billion people. *Science*, 327, 812–818. doi: 10.1126/science.1185383

- Griffin J., and Warner W. 2020. In pursuit of sea vegetable market expansion: consumer preferences and product innovation. Summary report. Island Institute. Rockland. https://www.islandinstitute.org/wp-content/uploads/2020/09/Edible-Seaweed-Summary-Report-9-15-17.pdf. Last Accessed 25, Jan. 2022.
- Guillard, R.R., Ryther, J.H. 1962. Studies of marine planktonic diatoms. I. Cyclotella nana Hustedt, and Detonula confervacea (cleve) Gran. Canadian Journal of Microbiology, 8, 229-39. doi: 10.1139/m62-029
- Guillen, J., Natale, F., Carvalho, N. et al. 2019. Global seafood consumption footprint. *Ambio, 48*, 111–122. doi: 10.1007/s13280-018-1060-9
- Hahn, J.L., Van Alstyne, K.L., Gaydos, J.K., Wallis, L.K., West, J.E., et al. 2022. Chemical contaminant levels in edible seaweeds of the Salish Sea and implications for their consumption. *PLOS One*, 17. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0269269
- Han, T., Jiang, Z., Fang, J., Zhang, J., Mao, Y., Zou, J., Huang, Y., and Wang, D. 2013. Carbon dioxide fixation by the seaweed *Gracilaria lemaneiformis* in integrated multi-trophic aquaculture with the scallop *Chlamys farreri* in Sanggou Bay, China. *Aquaculture International*, 21, 1035–1043. doi: 10.1007/s10499-012-9610-9
- Hawkins, A. J. S., Pascoe, P. L., Parry, H., Brinsley, M., Cacciatore, F., Black, K. D., Fang, J. G., Jiao, H., McGonigle, C., Moore, H., O'Boyle, N., O'Carroll T., O'Loan, B., Service, M., Smaal, A. C., Yan, X., Zhang, J. H., Zhang, X. L., and Zhu, M. Y. 2013. Comparative feeding on chlorophyllrich versus remaining organic matter in bivalve shellfish. *Journal of Shellfish Research*, *32*, 883–897. doi: 10.2983/035.032.0332
- Helm, M.M., Bourne, N., Lovatelli, A. 2004. Hatchery Culture of Bivalves. Food and Agriculture Organization of the United States. Section 4.1.2.3: Calculating food ration for conditioning. Link: https://www.fao.org/3/y5720e/y5720e09.htm#bm09..3.2.3
- Hentati, F., Tounsi, L., Djomdi, D., Pierre, G., Delattre, C., Ursu, A.V., Fendri, I., Abdelkafi, S., and Michaud, P. 2020. Bioactive polysaccharides from seaweeds. *Molecules*, 25, 3152. doi: 10.3390/molecules25143152
- Ivanina, A. V., Hawkins, C., and Sokolova, I. M. 2016. Interactive effects of copper exposure and environmental hypercapnia on immune functions of marine bivalves *Crassostrea virginica* and *Mercenaria mercenaria*. Fish Shellfish Immunology, 49, 54–65. doi: 10.1016/j.fsi.2015.12.011
- Klinger, D., and Naylor, R. 2012. Searching for solutions in aquaculture: charting a sustainable course. *Annual Review of Environment and Resources*, 37, 247-276. doi: 10.1146/annurev-environ-021111-161531
- Kotta, J., Herkül, K., Kotta, I., Orav-Kotta, H., and Lauringson, V. 2009. Effects of the suspension feeding mussel *Mytilus trossulus* on a brackish water macroalgal and associated invertebrate community. *Marine Ecology*, 30, 56–64. doi: 10.1111/j.1439-0485.2009.00303.x
- Kreeger, D. A., Gatenby, C. M., and Bergstrom, P. W. 2018. Restoration potential of several native species of bivalve molluscs for water quality improvement in mid-Atlantic watersheds. *Journal of Shellfish Research*, 37, 1121–1157. doi: 10.2983/035.037.0524

- Langness, M., Nordstrom, D., and West, J. 2022. Stormwater action monitoring 2019/2020 Puget Sound Nearshore Mussel Monitoring Survey. Final Report 2022. https://wdfw.wa.gov/sites/default/files/publications/02345/wdfw02345.pdf
- Lasfer, M., Vadrot, N., Aoudjehane, L., Conti, F., Bringuier, A. F., Feldmann, G., and Reyl-Desmars, F. 2008. Cadmium induces mitochondria-dependent apoptosis of normal human hepatocytes. *Cell Biology and Toxicology*, 24, 55–62. doi: 10.1007/s10565-007-9015-0
- Liu, F., and Wang, W. 2013. Facilitated bioaccumulation of cadmium and copper in the oyster Crassostrea hongkongensis solely exposed to zinc. Environmental Science & Technology, 47, 1670-7. doi: 10.1021/es304198h
- Liu, Y., Xu, J., Wang, Y., Wang, Y., and Yang, S. 2021. Trace metal bioaccumulation in oysters (*Crassostrea gigas*) from Liaodong Bay (Bohai Sea, China). *Environmental Science and Pollution Research*, 28, 20682–20689. doi: 10.1007/s11356-020-11968-6
- Marshall, M. 2020. Kelp is on the way. New Scientist, 246, 36-39. doi: 10.1016/S0262-4079(20)30935-0
- McGreer, Brix, K. V., Skeaff, J. M., DeForest, D. K., Brigham, S. I., Adams, W. J., and Green, A. 2003. Inverse relationship between bioconcentration factor and exposure concentration for metals: Implications for hazard assessment of metals in the aquatic environment. *Environmental Toxicology and Chemistry*, 22, 1017–1037. doi: 10.1002/etc.5620220509
- McKindsey, C. W., Landry, T., O'Beirn, F. X., and Davies, I. M. 2007. Bivalve aquaculture and exotic species: a review of ecological considerations and management issues. *Journal of Shellfish Research*, *26*, 281–294. doi: 10.2983/0730
- Morillo, J., Usero, J., and Gracia, I. 2004. Heavy metal distribution in marine sediments from the southwest coast of Spain. *Chemosphere*, 55, 431–442. doi: 10.1016/j.chemosphere.2003.10.047
- National Research Council Canada. 2003. DOLT-3—Dogfish liver certified reference material for trace metals.
- Olasehinde, T. A., Olaniran, A. O., and Okoh, A. I. 2019. Macroalgae as a valuable source of naturally occurring bioactive compounds for the treatment of Alzheimer's Disease. *Marine Drugs*, *17*, 609. doi: 10.3390/md17110609
- Omont, A., Py, C., Gamboa-Delgado, J., Nolasco-Soria, H., Spanopoulos-Zarco, M., and Peña-Rodríguez, A. 2021. Nutritional contribution of seaweed *Ulva lactuca* single-cell detritus and microalgae *Chaetoceros calcitrans* to the growth of the Pacific oyster *Crassostrea gigas. Aquaculture*, 541. doi: 10.1016/j.aquaculture.2021.736835
- Park, J.Y., Jung, J.H., Kwak, J.H., Park, H.G., Kang, C.K., and Park H.J. 2021. Trophic Enrichment Factors of Carbon and Nitrogen Isotopic Ratios (ΔΔ13C and Δ15N) in Four Marine Ciliates. *Frontiers in Microbiology*, 23, 12:721157. doi: 10.3389/fmicb.2021.721157
- Peabody, B., 2016. Investigating the power of kelp to mitigate ocean acidification. Salish Sea Ecosystem Conference, Vancouver BC, Retrieved from: https://cedar.wwu.edu/ssec/2016ssec/climate_change_ocean_acidification/70/. Last Accessed 26, Jan. 2022.

- Purroy, A., Najdek, M., Isla, E., Župan, I., Thébault, J., and Peharda, M. 2018. Bivalve trophic ecology in the Mediterranean: spatio-temporal variations and feeding behavior. *Marine Environmental Research*, 142, 234–249. doi: 10.1016/j.marenvres.2018.10.011
- Qiu, Y.W. 2015. Bioaccumulation of heavy metals both in wild and mariculture food chains in Daya Bay, South China. *Estuarine, Coastal and Shelf Science, 163*, 7-14. doi: 10.1016/j.ecss.2015.05.036.
- Rato, A., Joaquim, S., Tavares, T.G., Martins, Z.E., Guedes, A.C, Pereira, L.F., Machado, J., Matias, A.M., Gonçalves, J.F.M., Vaz-Pires, P., Magnoni, L.J., Ozório, R.O.A., Matias, D. 2018. Viability of dietary substitution of live microalgae with dry *Ulva rigida* in broodstock conditioning of the Pacific oyster (*Crassostrea gigas*). *Biology Open 15, 7.* doi: https://doi.org/10.1242/bio.035923
- Rosa, J., Lemos, M. F. L., Crespo, D., Nunes, M., Freitas, A., Ramos, F., Pardal, M. Â., and Leston, S. 2020. Integrated multitrophic aquaculture systems – potential risks for food safety. *Trends in Food Science and Technology*, 96, 29-90. doi: 10.1016/j.tifs.2019.12.008
- Sánchez-Quiles, D., Marbà, N., and Tovar-Sánchez, A. 2017. Trace metal accumulation in marine macrophytes: hotspots of coastal contamination worldwide. *Science of the Total Environment*, 576, 520–527. doi: 10.1016/j.scitotenv.2016.10.144
- Sari, A., and Tuzen, M. 2008. Biosorption of total chromium from aqueous solution by red algae (*Ceramium virgatum*). Equilibrium, Kinetic and Thermodynamic Studies, 160, 349–355. doi: 10.1016/j.jhazmat.2008.03.005
- Sarmiento, A. M., DelValls, A., Nieto, J. M., Salamanca, M. J., and Caraballo, M. A. 2011. Toxicity and potential risk assessment of a river polluted by acid mine drainage in the Iberian Pyrite Belt (SW Spain). Science of the Total Environment, 409, 4763–4771. doi: 10.1016/j.scitotenv.2011.07.043
- Schiener, P., Black, K. D., Stanley, M. S., and Green, D. H. 2015. The seasonal variation in the chemical composition of the kelp species *Laminaria digitata*, *Laminaria hyperborea*, *Saccharina latissima* and *Alaria esculenta*. *Journal of Applied Phycology*, 27, 363–373. doi: 10.1007/s10811-014-0327-1
- Shams El-Din, N.G., Mohamedein, L.I., and El-Moselhy, K.M. Seaweeds as bioindicators of heavy metals off a hot spot area on the Egyptian Mediterranean Coast during 2008–2010. 2014. *Environmental Monitoring and Assessment, 186*, 5865–5881. doi: 10.1007/s10661-014-3825-3
- Stewart, B. D., Jenkins, S. R., Boig, C., Sinfield, C., Kennington, K., Brand, A. R., Lart, W., and Kröger, R. 2021. Metal pollution as a potential threat to shell strength and survival in marine bivalves. *Science of the Total Environment*, 755. doi: 10.1016/j.scitotenv.2020.143019
- Tano, S. A., Halling, C., Lind, E., Buriyo, A., and Wikström, S. A. 2015. Extensive spread of farmed seaweeds causes a shift from native to non-native haplotypes in natural seaweed beds. *Marine Biology*, 162, 1983–1992. doi: 10.1007/s00227-015-2724-7
- Turner, N. J. 2003. The ethnobotany of edible seaweed (*Porphyra abbottae* and related species; Rhodophyta: *Bangiales*) and its use by First Nations on the Pacific Coast of Canada. *Canadian Journal of Botany*, 81, 283–293. doi: 10.1139/B03-029

- U.S. Department of Agriculture and U.S. Department of Health and Human Services. Dietary guidelines for Americans, 2020-2025. 9th Edition. December 2020. DietaryGuidelines.gov. Last Accessed 26, Jan. 2022.
- U.S. Department of Agriculture and U.S. Department of Health and Human Services. Dietary guidelines for Americans, 2020-2025. 9th Edition. December 2020. https://www.dietaryguidelines.gov/sites/default/files/2020-12/Dietary Guidelines for Americans 2020-2025.pdf. Last Accessed: 25, Jan. 2022.
- USFDA (United States Food and Drug Administration). 21 CFR Part 101, Section 101.12 Reference amounts customarily consumed per eating occasion. Washington DC: United States Food and Drug Administration. 2023; https://www.accessdata.fda.gov/scripts/cdrh/cfdocs/cfcfr/CFRSearch.cfm?fr=101.12.
- Usman, K., Al-Ghouti, M.A., Abu-Dieyeh, M.H. 2019. The assessment of cadmium, chromium, copper, and nickel tolerance and bioaccumulation by shrub plant *Tetraena qataranse*. *Scientific Reports*, *4*, 5658. doi:10.1038/s41598-019-42029-9
- Vasquez, J. A., and Guerra, N. 1996. The use of seaweeds as bioindicators of natural and anthropogenic contaminants in northern Chile. *Hydrobiologia*, 326, 327-333.
- Venugopal, V., and Gopakumar, K. 2017. Shellfish: nutritive value, health benefits, and consumer safety. Comprehensive Reviews in Food Science and Food Safety, 16, 1219–1242. doi: 10.1111/1541-4337.12312
- Villares, R., Puente, X. and Carballeira, A. 2001. *Ulva* and *Enteromorpha* as indicators of heavy metal pollution. *Hydrobiologia*, 462, 221–232. doi:10.1023/A:1013154821531
- Wan, A.H.L., Wilkes, R.J., Heesch, S., Bermejo, R., Johnson, M.P., and Morrison, L. 2017. Assessment and characterisation of Ireland's green tides (*Ulva* species). *PLOS ONE*, 12, 0169049. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0169049
- Wang, Y., Liang, L., Shi, J., and Jiang, G. 2005. Study on the contamination of heavy metals and their correlations in mollusks collected from coastal sites along the Chinese Bohai Sea. *Environment International*, 31, 1103–1113. doi: 10.1016/j.envint.2005.02.005
- Wang, W.X., Dei, R. Kinetic measurements of metal accumulation in two marine macroalgae. 1999. *Marine Biology, 135,* 11–23. doi:10.1007/s002270050596
- Wang, W. X., Meng, J., and Weng, N. 2018. Trace metals in oysters: molecular and cellular mechanisms and ecotoxicological impacts. *Environmental Science: Processes and Impacts*, 20, 892-912. doi: 10.1039/c8em00069g
- Ward, J.E., Levinton, J.S., Shumway, S.E., Cucci, T., 1998. Particle sorting in bivalves: in vivo determination of the pallial organs of selection. *Marine Biology*. 131, 283–292. doi: 10.1007/s002270050321
- Wells, M. L., Potin, P., Craigie, J. S., Raven, J. A., Merchant, S. S., Helliwell, K. E., Smith, A. G., Camire, M. E., and Brawley, S. H. 2017. Algae as nutritional and functional food sources: revisiting our understanding. *Journal of Applied Phycology*, 29, 949-982. doi: 10.1007/s10811-016-0974-5

- Wright, A. C., Fan, Y., Baker, G. L. 2018. Nutritional value and food safety of bivalve molluscan shellfish. *Journal of Shellfish Research* 37, 695-708. doi: 10.2983/035.037.0403
- Xiao, X., Agusti, S., Lin, F., Li, K., Pan, Y., Yu, Y., Zheng, Y., Wu, J., and Duarte, C. M. 2017. Nutrient removal from Chinese coastal waters by large-scale seaweed aquaculture. *Nature Publishing Group.* doi: 10.1038/srep46613
- Xu, Q., Gao, F., and Yang, H. 2016. Importance of kelp-derived organic carbon to the scallop *Chlamys* farreri in an integrated multi-trophic aquaculture system. *Chinese Journal of Oceanology and Limnology*, *34*, 322–329. doi: 10.1007/s00343-015-4332-2

Appendix A

Table A1. Collection dates, locations, species, and number of species collected for field sampling at the IMTA system and Penn Cove.

Date	Location	Species (n)	Notes
2/15/2022	IMTA	Crassostrea gigas (10), Mytilus sp. (10-20), Saccharina latissima (10)	
3/11/2022	IMTA	Crassostrea gigas (10), Mytilus sp. (10-20), Saccharina latissima (10)	
3/22/2022	IMTA	Crassostrea gigas (10), Mytilus sp. (10-20), Saccharina latissima (10)	
4/14/2022	IMTA	Crassostrea gigas (10), Mytilus sp. (10-20), Saccharina latissima (10)	
10/07/2022	Penn Cove	Ulva sp. (5), Mytilus sp. (10-20)	
11/04/2022	Penn Cove	Ulva sp. (5), Mytilus sp. (10-20)	
12/05/2022	Penn Cove	Ulva sp. (5), Mytilus sp. (10-20)	
1/16/2023	Penn Cove	Ulva sp. (5), Mytilus sp. (10-20)	
1/20/2023	IMTA	Crassostrea gigas (10), Mytilus sp. (10-20)	
2/8/2023	IMTA	Crassostrea gigas (10), Mytilus sp. (10), Saccharina latissima (5)	
2/16/2023	IMTA	Crassostrea gigas (10), Saccharina latissima (5)	
2/17/2023	Penn Cove	<i>Ulva sp.</i> (5), <i>Mytilus sp.</i> (10-20)	
3/8/2023	IMTA	Crassostrea gigas (10), Saccharina latissima (5)	
3/20/2023	Penn Cove	Ulva sp. (5), Mytilus sp. (10-20)	
3/24/2023	IMTA	Crassostrea gigas (10), Saccharina latissima (5)	Kelp was harvested on 3/28
4/6/2023	IMTA	Crassostrea gigas (10), Saccharina latissima (5)	Kelp remaining on lines was collected
4/14/2023	IMTA	Crassostrea gigas (10),	
4/19/2023	Penn Cove	Ulva sp. (5), Mytilus sp. (10-20)	
5/2/2023	IMTA	Crassostrea gigas (10)	

Table A2. Chemicals used for dosing treatments in bioaccumulation and oyster feeding experiments.

Chemical	Manufacturer	CAS Number
Cadmium Chloride (CdCl ₂)	Thermo Scientific	7790-78-5
Potassium Chromate (K ₂ CrO ₄)	Spectrum	7789-00-6
Lead (II) perchlorate trihydrate (Pb(ClO ₄) ₂ ·3H ₂ O)	Thermo Scientific	13453-62-8
Zinc Chloride (ZnCl ₂)	Thermo Scientific	7646-85-7

Table A3. Percent changes in metals (average \pm 1 SD) in kelp from the beginning to the end of the bioaccumulation experiment (% change) were negligible. ND indicates that the change was below the instrument calculated detection limit.

Treatment	Cd	Cr	Pb	Zn
Control	ND	ND	ND	ND
1	0.62 ± 0.73	$\textbf{-0.07} \pm 1.29$	-46.2 ± 10.6	6.35 ± 2.76
2	2.17 ± 1.78	$\textbf{-2.18} \pm 2.04$	-47.2 ± 14.7	7.99 ± 2.22
3	2.55 ± 2.74	2.19 ± 1.01	27.2 ± 58.4	1.32 ± 9.78
4	1.83 ± 2.19	5.77 ± 1.76	20.9 ± 43.2	13.3 ± 5.46

Table A4. Wet weight, shell length, body length, and dry weight measurements of oysters sacrificed after feeding experiment.

	Wet Weight (g)	Dry Weight (g)	Shell Length (cm)	Body Length (cm)
Mean	9.92	2.49	6.36	4.61
Median (min-max)	10.14 (5.37-17.68)	2.51 (1.3-4.49)	6.40 (5.25-8)	4.60 (3.8-6)

Table A5. Protocols for tissue digestion for seaweed and shellfish.

Sample Type	Protocol Name		Digestion Components		Description
Seaweed	Beech Leaves (BCR-100)	1. 2. 3	8 mL TMG HNO ₃ 2 mL 30% H ₂ O ₂ 0 2-0 25 g seaweed tissue	1. 5 1 2. 10 The te	minutes at 1000 W and 180 °C. 0 minutes at 1000 W and 180 °C. emperature slowly ramped up to 180
Shellfish	Fish	1. 2. 3.	9 mL TMG HNO ₃ 1 mL 30% H ₂ O ₂ 0.2-0.25 g shellfish tissue	°C. 1. 21 2. 51 3. 31 4. 10	minutes at 1000 W and 85 °C. minutes at 1000 W and 145 °C. minutes at 1000 W and 210 °C.

Shellfish Percent Recovery				Seaweed Percent Recovery		
Analyte	IMTA 2022 Oysters	IMTA 2023 Oysters	Penn Cove Mussels	Bioaccumulation Experiment Kelp	IMTA 2023 Kelp	
As				106	64.3	
Cd	14.4	1.74	1.99	117	73.1	
Cu	13.6	57.5	62.8	152	61.9	
Fe	22.5	0.00	22.8			
Pb	0.00	69.1	163	72.8	32.9	
Ni	40.9	56.9	65.2			
Se	60.7	47.3	56.3	2323	151	
Zn	69.5	64.7	72.7	123	68.0	

Table A6. Percent recovery of certified reference material. DOLT-3 dogfish liver was used for shellfish and Bladderwrack was used for algae.

Table A7. Concentrations of metals (Cr, Cd, Zn, and Pb in mg/kg) in kelp tissue used for oyster feeding experiment for each treatment.

Туре	[Cd]	[Cr]	[Pb]	[Zn]
Ambient	0	0	0	17.2
Low	4.55	0.91	0	33.7
Medium	7.39	2.77	2.77	64.7
High	13.2	4.4	7.05	96.9

Table A8. t and p values for each comparison from a Tukey's HSD post-hoc test following 1-way ANOVAs of before, during, and after kelp harvest.

Comparisons	Cr	Cu	Zn
Before-During	t = -0.67, p = 0.78	t = 0.54, p = 0.85	t = 1.2, p = 0.44
During-After	t = 5.2, p < 0.001 ***	t = 3.7, p = 0.002 **	t = 2.5, p = 0.04*
Before-After	t = 5.4, p < 0.001 ***	t = 2.8, p < 0.02*	t = 1.1, p = 0.55

	Min	Max		Min	Max
Ag	2.37E-03	2.84E-02	K	4.62E-03	3.68E-01
Al	4.50E-02	2.75E+01	Mg	6.48E-03	4.89E-01
As	4.14E-02	2.33E+00	Mn	1.59E-01	1.38E+00
Ba	5.22E-02	1.83E+00	Na	6.44E-03	4.91E-02
Be	1.61E+00	6.37E+01	Ni	3.57E-01	5.11E+00
Ca	2.59E+00	3.79E+01	Pb	1.26E-03	6.77E-02
Cd	2.18E-03	3.50E-02	Pb	9.84E-04	7.09E-02
Co	7.07E-03	4.54E-01	Sb	1.35E-03	1.11E-02
Cr	6.33E-03	3.97E+00	Se	2.50E-03	5.29E-01
Cu	4.44E-02	3.83E+01	V	4.64E-04	1.34E-02
Fe	2.40E-01	2.03E+01	Zn	2.74E-04	7.70E-03
Fe	5.94E-04	2.44E-02			

Table A9. Limits of quantitation (LOQs) for each analyte, calculated as 3.33x the instrument measured detection limit. Ranges across multiple ICP-MS runs.